
The Information Commis-
sioner’s Office has taken 
action against four public 
authorities, three of 
which are police bodies, 
for their continued fail-
ings to meet their obliga-
tions under the Freedom 
of Information Act.  

City of London Police 
was issued with an En-
forcement Notice for its 
FOI failings. Staffordshire 
Police, Dorset Police and 
Goldsmiths, University of 
London were each given 
Practice Recommenda-
tions setting out improve-
ments they can make to 
better comply with their 
legal obligations under 
FOIA.   

The action against City  
of London Police came 
about following the ICO’s 
routine review of infor-
mation about FOI perfor-
mance published on the 
National Police Chiefs’ 
Council website. In April 
2024, the regulator no-
ticed that the recent FOIA 
compliance statistics from 
City of London Police 
were absent so it wrote to 
the force to ask for them.   

After a significant delay, 
the force responded that 
its average compliance 
rate in the financial year 
2023/24 was 68%, which 
the ICO considers to be 
low.   

The police body also had 
a large and rising backlog 
of older requests it had 
yet to respond to. From 
June 2023 to date, the 
ICO dealt with 12 com-
plaints about City of Lon-
don Police which involved 
timeliness issues.  

The force said the issues 
had been caused by staff-
ing challenges alongside 
an increase in the number 
and complexity of FOI 
requests.  

The Enforcement Notice 
ordered the force to de-
vise and publish an action 
plan within 30 days, which 
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Water companies asked to publish sewage 
discharge data 
The Information Commis-
sioner’s Office is calling 
on all water companies to 
proactively publish infor-
mation relating to sewage 
discharges each month, 
saying that “transparency 
must be the default posi-
tion” for water companies. 

Water companies have a 
legal obligation to make 
available information 
about the environment 
available under the Envi-
ronmental Information 
Regulations 2004 (‘EIRs’), 

both proactively and if 
requested by the public. 

Early last year, UK  
Information Commission-
er John Edwards wrote to 
12 water companies, urg-
ing them to put transpar-
ency first and encourag-
ing them to proactively 
publish the start and stop 
times of sewage discharg-
es (see Volume 21, Issue 
1, page 19).  

The ICO says that so far, 
only two water compa-

nies, Yorkshire Water and 
South West Water, have 
committed to publishing 
this information each 
month. According to the 
ICO’s published note of 
its interactions with one  
of these companies, 
Yorkshire Water, the chal-
lenges to publish the in-
formation were around 
data inaccuracies rather 
than technical difficulties.  

(Continued on page 19) 

ISSN 2049-5315 

Expert comment 2 

FOI and EIRs — an 
end of 2024 review 

4 

AI and ESG  — useful 
roles in Information 
Management, or new   
ingredients in acronym 
soup? 

6 

Recent decisions of the       
Commissioner and 
Tribunals 

10 

FOI news 19 

https://ico.org.uk/media/action-weve-taken/enforcement-notices/4032075/city-of-london-en-20241120.pdf
https://ico.org.uk/action-weve-taken/foi-regulatory-action/#practice
https://ico.org.uk/for-organisations/foi/case-studies/yorkshire-water/



